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	ITEM
	SUBJECT


	ACTION

	1.
	APOLOGIES

Apologies for absence were received from:-

Councillors P. Baldwin, D. Bevan, J. Hopkins, J. Mason, Mrs. J. Morgan, J.P., T. Sharrem.

	

	2.
	DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST AND DISPENSATIONS

It was noted that Members had sought clarification in relation to their potential interests and were advised that should a debate ensue in relation to any of these areas they should declare an interest at that particular juncture in the meeting:-

Councillor Mrs. K. Bender – Life Leisure Trust

Councillor Mrs. A. Lewis – Abertillery Bowls Club

Councillor H. Trollope – Care & Repair Board

Councillor M. Holland – Six Bells Bowls Club

Councillor M. J. Lewis – Blaenau Gwent Indoor Bowls Club

Councillor G. Thomas – Cemetery Fees

Councillor J. McIlwee – Care & Repair Board

Councillor D. White – Care & Repair Board

Councillor G. Collier – Care & Repair Board

Councillor N. Daniels – Life Leisure Trust and Grounds Maintenance

Councillor K. Brown – Cemetery Fees


	

	3.
	COMMUNICATIONS

Congratulations

Congratulations were expressed to:-

· Mrs Jones of Tredegar who had celebrated her 100th birthday.

· Brynmawr Comprehensive School who had celebrated its 50th Anniversary.

Industrialist Visits

· The Mayor advised that he and the Executive Member for Economic Strategy and Development had continued to visit local businesses and industrialists and both had been amazed at the diversity of products and services that were produced and provided within the County Borough.
Welsh Government Minister’s Visit

· Members were advised that the Welsh Government Minister, Edwina Hart had visited Blaenau Gwent on 10th December, 2014 to launch the commencement of the works to the new railway line which was to be extended to the General Offices, Ebbw Vale.  In addition, the Minister was also present at the ‘cutting of the first sod’ ceremony to commence the works on the Heads of the Valleys Road – Brynmawr to Gilwern Section.
Mayoral Visits

· The Mayor and Mayoress had attended Blaenau Gwent Otters Swimming Club Annual Presentation Evening at Bedwellty House, Tredegar.  This marvellous club offered the opportunity to swimmers with disabilities the chance to compete across Wales.
· The Mayor and Mayoress had retained the long tradition of visiting many local schools to attend the marvellous Christmas plays and productions.  Both had very much enjoyed the productions and they had been a credit to the schools and staff who had put in so much time and effort to make them a success.

· The Mayor and Mayoress had been invited to switch on the Christmas Lights in Ebbw Vale Town Centre.  This had been a very enjoyable evening.

· The Mayor and the Executive Member – Social Services – Adult Services had paid an enjoyable visit to Bridge House Residential Care Home on 16th December, 2014 and each resident had been presented with a small gift.  Subsequently, an e-mail had been received from a relative of one of the residents which read:

“I was visiting my brother today when the Mayor brought a Christmas gift for him.  It was a privilege to witness this visit because it uplifted my brother especially when there was enough time for a photograph to be taken – one which I will cherish, forever.  A lot of the work the Mayor does goes unnoticed and I just want to thank him for his visit today”.

Mayor’s Appeal

· Appreciation was expressed to Waunllwyd O.A.P. who had presented the Mayor with a £100 donation towards the Mayor’s Appeal.

	

	4. – 15.
	MINUTE BOOK – OCTOBER – NOVEMBER 2014

The Council Minute Book for October - November 2014 was submitted.

Upon a vote being taken it was unanimously,

RESOLVED that the Minutes be approved and confirmed as a true record of proceedings.

	


	16.
	MEMBERS’ QUESTIONS

There were no questions submitted by Members.


	

	17.
	PUBLIC QUESTIONS

There were no questions submitted by members of the public. 


	

	18.
	REVENUE BUDGET 2015/16 AND MEDIUM TERM FINANCIAL STRATEGY 2015/16 TO 2019/20
Consideration was given to report of the Chief Finance Officer.
At the invitation of the Mayor, the Leader of Council commenced by stating that the global economic crisis of 2008 had seen the failure of multi-national institutions and stock markets around the world witnessed downturns.

In 2010 the Conservative/Liberal Democratic Government established strict spending policies to reduce budget deficits and these austerity measures have led to funding reductions across the United Kingdom.  These austerity measures had affected Blaenau Gwent (like every other council in the United Kingdom) but had impacted particularly in Wales during the last 3 years.
In budget setting terms, the Council continued to demonstrate that it could focus on the next financial year and look ahead to the medium term, in a planned and professional manner.  However, to be able to identify savings of £6.1m, following the unprecedented £10m savings for the current year, had been hugely challenging.

The Leader of the Council concluded by stating that:-

· Presented were a wide range of savings proposals, with a degree of choice for Members’ consideration.

· The Council could demonstrate that it was continuing to improve in a range of areas and community engagement was one of those areas.  Wide ranging community engagement had taken place which had enabled engagement on a one to one basis.  This engagement method was more preferable than holding a public meeting where in this setting very few voices were heard.

· Through its transformation programme, services were being re-engineered to continue to deliver in line with the Council’s design principles.

The Deputy Leader of the Council took the opportunity to express his appreciation to members of the public who had taken the time to complete the Let’s Talk Survey as part of the engagement process.  The feedback received was valued and this process would clearly be repeated in the future.
At the invitation of the Mayor, the Chief Finance Officer spoke to the report and highlighted the following salient points:-

The National Position

· The overall “headline” reduction quoted by Welsh Government was -3.4% after taking account of transfers.  However, when fully adjusting for the £4.5m Local Government Borrowing Initiative the decrease rose to -3.5%.  It was noted that within the Gwent area these reductions ranged from -2.6% to – 4.3%.
· No indicative allocation had been provided for 2016/17 and beyond due to the lack of information regarding U.K. Government spending plans.

· In line with the First Minister’s commitment to protect schools, the level of protection afforded to schools equated to a 0.6% increase.
The Blaenau Gwent Position

· The headline funding decrease for Blaenau Gwent was

 -2.8%. However, when fully adjusting for the Local Government Borrowing Initiative, the decrease rose to

 -2.9%.  This was the 4th lowest decrease in Wales (the headline percentage changes across all Wales ranged from -4.5% to -2.4%). 
· Schools protection – the 0.6% protection afforded to schools equated to £250,000.  This year Welsh Government would not allow any of the increase in the pupil deprivation grant to count against the schools protection percentage.  Therefore, the increase in the Individual Schools Budget (IBS) required from Blaenau Gwent would be the full £250,000.
Revenue Budget 2014/15 – Half Year Position
· At the end of September 2014 i.e. the half year position for the current financial year, Portfolios and Committees were reporting a forecast end of year underspend of £413,000.
Capital Settlement

· The 6 year Capital Programme approved by Council in February 2014 assumed general capital funding of £3.347m for 2015/16.  The reduction in next year’s funding would mean that there would now be a shortfall of £94,000.  This shortfall would need to be met through the generation of additional capital receipts.
Funding Compared to Draft Estimates 2015/2016 

· The latest position showed that the draft estimates and Medium Term Financial Strategy forecast of cost pressures along with pre-approved top slices of Revenue Support Grant (RSG) exceeded available funding by £5,927,351.
· This figure was lower than the forecast level of savings of £6.1m, as the base budget included a greater level of detailed calculations compared to the Medium Term Financial Strategy.  It was, therefore, recommended that the differential of £172,000 be set aside in order to help mitigate against the potential for time delays in implementing savings proposals.
Revenue Savings Process and Community Engagement

· The Council’s design principles set the framework through which the Authority would operate in the medium term and could be used to inform the type of savings required.  Extracts from the design principles relevant to the savings areas were contained in Appendix 2a of the report.  It was noted that this work had focused on the following work streams, namely:-
· Recovering costs and generating income.

· Procurement.

· Customer/digital transformation.

· Business support.

· Business model.

· Community engagement – a 3 phase engagement process had been undertaken with members of the public to inform the budget setting process in order to gather the community’s views on service priorities.    Phase 3 would take place early in 2015, where the community would be made aware of the savings proposals that the Council was taking forward.

Revenue Savings Proposals 2015/2016 

· Final business cases showed 2015/16 savings proposals amounting to £7.4m.  This could be summarised as follows:-
· Council Tax increase – further 2% - £0.5m

· Cost recovery/income generation - £1.2m

· Procurement - £1.5m

· Customer/digital transformation - £0.25m

· Single business support service - £0.725m

· Business model - £3.2m

· This sum exceeded the funding gap by £1.3m.
· If all the savings proposals were agreed, it was proposed that the excess funding sum of up to £1.2m be used to meet some of the in-year cost pressures listed in Appendix 6 of the report (i.e. on top of the £0.619m identified in paragraph 12.6 of the report).
Councillor K. Brown joined the meeting at this juncture.

Medium Term Financial Strategy 2014/2015 to 2019/2020

· As part of an annual review of the Medium Term Financial Strategy, there was a need to revise forward planning projections based on the most up to date information available.  The Strategy had, therefore, been reviewed and updated and was based on the 2014/15 approved budget.  In addition, a number of forecasts had been collated for the 2015/16 to 2019/20 period based on the reduction in external aggregate funding of between 3 – 4.5%.  This data was contained in paragraph 13.6 of the report.
Appendix 4 – Review Process and Provision of Additional Learning Needs: the Chief Finance Officer referred to the above savings proposal contained in Appendix 4 and advised that the £300,000 saving would be achieved over a two year period i.e. 2015/16 and 2016/17.  There would be no savings accrued in the 2017/18 financial year.
It was noted that consultation had taken place in respect of this proposal and the Schools Forum was content for a review of the ALN provision to be conducted but was not content if the LEA accrued the revenue savings as a result of this review.
Consultation – the Chief Finance Officer concluded by advising that a range of consultations had been undertaken in respect of the proposals and the Trade Unions had requested further information in respect of the implications of the Business Support Project, Customer and Digital Project and requested that collaboration opportunities be considered in advance of any voluntary merger.  

The Deputy Leader of the Council, thereupon, referred to Appendix 4 of the report i.e. ‘Savings Proposals 2015/2016 Onwards’ and with the agreement of the Leader of the Independent Minority Group outlined the Labour Group’s views on the proposals as follows:- 

The following proposals were supported:-

CEX9 – Increase Pricing for Health & Safety Training – 2015/16 saving - £1,000.
ENV81 – Recharge of Carbon Reduction Commitment to Schools – 2015/16 saving - £60,000.

ENV3 – Recover costs on provision of Common Housing Register – 2015/16 saving - £10,000.

ENV82 – Provision of Countryside Management Service for other organisations – 2015/16 saving - £8,000.

ENV39 – Review of Grounds Maintenance Service – Cost Recovery – 2015/16 saving - £65,000. 

ENV83 – Increase fees to schools for Biodiversity Officer – 2015/16 saving - £1,000.

ENV61 – Recover costs from schools for statutory assessment and testing – 2015/16 saving - £10,000.

ENV85 – Development of Technical and Architectural Services to increase income – 2015/16 saving – £40,000.

ENV11 – Review of the General Offices to increase income opportunities (cost pressure) – 2015/16 saving - £0.

SS52 – Review use of Bert Denning Centre to increase income – 2015/16 saving - £50,000.
SS55 – Recovery of Social Services Care Fees arising from sale of client properties – 2015/16 saving – £150,000.

RES57a – Income Generation – Review of Fees and Charges – 2015/16 saving - £416,000.

RES57b – Income – Charging for the Corporate Appointeeship Service – 2015/16 saving - £29,000.

RES57c – Income – Increase in Maximum Charge for Fairer Charging – 2015/16 saving - £47,000.
RES57d – Income – Estates Increases in Low Level Rents – 2015/16 saving - £16,000.

RES57e – Income Credit Card / Debit Card Charges – 2015/16 saving - £12,000.

RES57f – Income – Fee for replacement security cards – 2015/16 saving - £1,000.

RES58a – Corporate Procurement Review – 2015/16 saving - £1,252,000.

RES58b – Procurement – Cease Subscription for Wales Purchasing Consortium – 2015/16 saving - £13,000.

RES58c – Procurement – Rationalisation of Mobile Devices – 2015/16 saving - £5,000.

RES58d – Procurement – Fire Levy Reduction – 2015/16 saving - £118,000.

RES58e – Procurement – Adoption of e-tender Wales – 2015/16 saving - £10,000.
RES58f – Procurement – Reduction in Utilities Budget – 2015/16 saving - £67,000.

CEX34 – Review stress counselling and occupational health service contracts – 2015/16 saving - £35,000.

CEX59 – Customer/Digital Transformation Programme Implementation – 5 year project – 2015/16 saving - £250,000.
CEX60 – Develop a Single Business Support Service – 2015/16 saving - £725,000.

CEX3 – Review of Civic Car Provision – 2015/16 saving - £15,000.

CEX39 – Reconfiguration of Legal and Corporate Support Duties – 2015/16 saving - £15,000.

CEX53 – Reduction in Courier Service – 2015/16 saving – £12,000.

CEX1 – Reduction in number of Portfolio Executive Members – 2 in number – 2015/16 saving - £25,000.

CEX43 – Consolidate graphic designers across council/restructure mail room – 2015/16 saving - £40,000.
CEX59 – Consolidate performance/improvement capacity across council – 2015/16 saving - £80,000.
CEX25 – Consolidate policy/strategy capacity across Council – 2015/16 saving - £40,000.

CEX100 – Out of hours service review – 2015/16 saving - £112,000.

CEX19 – Maximise Efficiency in the I Trent system – 2015/16 saving - £65,000.
CC2 – Reduce costs of purchasing newspapers across the Council – 2015/16 saving - £2,000.

EL16 – Recovery of management costs within Oasis/Sexual Health Schemes – 2015/16 saving - £0.

EL52 – Review of individual schools budget – review implications of 1% protection/consider greater delegation of responsibility to schools – 2015/16 saving - £150,000.

EL45 – Review out of county placements to ensure value for money – 2015/16 saving - £150,000.

EL54B – Review process and provision of Additional Learning Needs – 2015/16 saving - £150,000.
EL56 – Reconfigure staffing in Youth Clubs – 2015/16 saving - £3,000.

EL100 – Education – Full year effect of staffing changes – 2015/16 saving - £37,000.

ENV89 – Reduction of Budget to Abertillery Bowls Club – 2015/16 saving – £6,000.
ENV18 – Review/renegotiate car park contract – 2015/16 saving - £10,000.

ENV4 – Charge staffing costs to Disabled Facilities Grant Capital Budget – 2015/16 saving - £40,000.

ENV39 – Review of Grounds Maintenance Service – Reduction in Expenditure – 2015/16 saving - £93,000.

ENV1 – Withdraw from pest control SLA – 2015/16 saving - £60,000.

ENV80 – Collaboration of Public Protection and Housing Service – 2015/16 saving - £100,000.

ENV14 – Review road safety service to increase efficiency – 2015/16 saving - £30,000.
ENV84 – Review potential for Joint Tourism Service – 2015/16 saving - £10,000.

ENV40 – Centralise Transport Function to reduce costs – 2015/16 saving - £75,000.

ENV10 – VITCC – achieve income target 2014/15 & 2015/16 and generate additional income 2016/17 – no saving.

ENV102 – Workplace transformation project – 2015/16 saving - £90,000.
ENV100 – Reduction of Life Leisure Trust Management Fee as per LLT business plan – 2015/16 saving - £87,000.
ENV103 – Revised waste collection and disposal arrangements – 2015/16 saving - £100,000.

ENV104 – Reduction in building cleaning services – 2015/16 saving - £75,000.

RES54 – Re-negotiate finance and performance external audit fees – 2015/16 saving - £10,000.

RES56 – Review Benefits Appeals Service and collaborate externally – 2015/16 saving - £10,000.

RES24 – Consolidate means testing teams in benefits/social services – 2015/16 saving - £20,000.

RES39 – Consolidate corporate procurement/social care commissioning teams – 2015/16 saving – £60,000.

RES102 – Corporate ICT – collaborative opportunity – 2015/16 saving - £25,000.

RES101 – Cease pensioner Council Tax Assistance Grant – 2015/16 saving - £133,000.

RES103 – Consolidate Finance functions between Resources and Social Services – 2015/16 saving - £40,000.

RES2 – Charge admin costs to grant claims across the Council – 2015/16 saving - £0.

SS3 – Change in Service provision for Respite Care for Learning Disability – 2015/16 saving - £0.

SS17 – Recovery of admin costs from Families First and Flying Start grants – 2015/16 saving - £84,000.

SS4 – Progress Learning Disability Community Health Care assessments – 2015/16 saving - £200,000.

SS10 – Review Management Structure in Home Care – 2015/16 saving - £70,000.

SS30 – Increase efficiency and charges for day services transport – 2015/16 saving – £40,000.

SS43 – Utilise collective underspend to reduce SLA charge – Youth Offending Team – 2015/16 saving - £45,000.

SS53 – Review operating model of Cwrt Mytton – 2015/16 saving - £60,000.

SS54 – Review future operating model of Supported Living – 2015/16 saving - £60,000.
The following proposals were supported but subject to the following amendments:-
RES100 – Increase Council Tax to 2.6% (as assumed in the Medium Term Financial Strategy) and not 4.6% - 2015/16 saving - £500,000.

ENV30 – Increase Cemetery Fees – 2015/16 Savings figure to be amended to £62,000 from £100,000.

ENV88 – Further reduction of Life Leisure Trust Management Fee - £103,000 2015/16 saving supported but this would be subject to further negotiations in order to achieve the original figure of £341,000. 
CEX7 – Review Deputy Mayor Role/Reduce Civic Hospitality Budget – original savings figure 2015/16 - £25,000 - it was proposed that the Mayoral Hospitality Budget be reduced by £15,000 and the Leader’s Hospitality Budget be reduced by £1,000. The Deputy Mayor role was to be retained.
The following proposals were not supported:-

ENV18B – Introduce Staff Car Parking Charges – 2015/16 saving - £156,000.
ENV90 Implementation of Residential Parking – 2015/16 saving – £75,000.
CEX38 – Review of Piper Alarm Service with Social Services – 2015/16 saving - £15,000.

ENV15 – Reduce School Crossing Patrol Service – 2015/16 saving – £35,000.

ENV87 – Remove general entertainments budget (used for maintenance of war memorials, dog/horse shows etc) – 2015/16 saving - £5,000.

ENV59 – Review Highways Maintenance Policy to reduce intervention levels – no saving.

ENV37 – Review Winter Maintenance Routes and Salt Contracts – 2015/16 saving - £30,000.

ENV20 – Review Home to School Transport to statutory limits – 2015/16 saving - £0.

ENV21b – Reduce travel grants for home to college transport – cost pressure for 2015/16 – 2015/16 saving - £0.

ENV101 – Review Meals on Wheels Services – Alternative service delivery – 2015/16 saving - £45,000.

RES37 – Cease allocation of local, general & allotment grants, special levies – 2015/16 saving - £96,000.

RES34 – Cease allocation of voluntary sector grants – 2015/16 saving - £114,000.

The Deputy Leader of the Council concluded by stating that the above proposals if accepted totalled £6.1m the required savings in order to achieve a balanced revenue budget.
The Leader of the Independent Minority Group at this juncture in the deliberations highlighted the following points and areas of concern:-
Increase Cemetery Fees (£62,000) – in reply to a question, the Corporate Director Environment & Regeneration advised that revised figures and options would be presented to Members during February in terms of how the £62,000 was to be ‘split’ between the options of new graves, re-opening graves and the opening/closing of cemetery gates.
The Leader of the Independent Minority Group commenced by referring to the very over-substantial increase introduced as part of the previous budget settlement for the 2014/15 financial year, and said the Group was proposing a 10% increase (although this was high it was equally acknowledged that some difficult decisions were required to be made) which would deliver savings of £31,000 plus the £15,000 that would be accrued due to the cessation of opening and closing of the cemetery gates.  However, he concluded by referring to the comment made by the Corporate Director and said that as revised figures and options were to be presented to Members in February 2015 for consideration he assumed that this proposal would be deferred from any decision taken at this meeting.
The Deputy Leader of the Council explained that if realistic charges had been applied historically this issue would not have arisen, however, the Council had sought to protect the public from these increases as much as possible.  However, he advised that it was not his intention to defer any of the decision making relating to the proposals and pointed out that any proposal to reduce the level of savings would mean that alternative savings would have to be identified from elsewhere in the budget. 
Proposal - The Leader of the Independent Minority Group, thereupon, proposed that a 10% increase be introduced for Cemetery Fees which would equate to a £31,000 saving plus £15,000 budget saving which would be accrued from the cessation of the opening and closing of the cemetery gates.
Review of Grounds Maintenance Service: Cost Recovery (£65,000) and Reduction in Expenditure (£93,000) – the Leader of the Independent Minority Group commenced by advising that he was both a patron of Abertillery Bowls Club and the president of a local football team but played no part in the operation of these clubs and upon taking advice the Monitoring Officer it had been confirmed that he had no plenary interest to declare and would, therefore, be able to speak on these issues.
He, therefore, continued by expressing his concern in relation to the above savings proposals.  He pointed out there were a number of individuals who were also concerned about the longevity of the sporting organisations in the County Borough due to these savings proposals and asked for reason behind the increase in charges for bowling.
The Head of Public Services explained that the increases were based on the current level of fees plus the projected budget forecast.  The proposal, therefore, related to an increase in the price of season tickets and an increase in match fees from £21.20 and £42.20.
The Deputy Leader of the Council explained that the revised season ticket prices for bowling would mean that over 70% of bowlers would not have to pay the full rate and furthermore that nationally leisure services were bearing the brunt of some of the cuts due to it being a non-statutory function.  However, in the last 5 years leisure had benefited from £43m of revenue funding subsidy – however, this model was now unsustainable.  This service cost £100,000 and the level of cuts had received some protection from the ‘English style’ cuts over the last 3 years by Welsh Government.  However, Councillors now needed to make decisions in order to take the business forward.
The Corporate Director Environment & Regeneration for information purposes advised Council that £124,000 was spent annually on maintaining the bowling green’s in the County Borough.  However, officers were now charged with cost recovery and subsequently, in order to meet the costs there was a need to increase the level of income in this area.  He stated that a £32,000 increase was proposed which would be generated via match fees and concessionary charges.  The Corporate Director concluded by pointing out that even though the charges would increase, bowling would still be operating at a significant subsidy of over £50,000.

The Leader of the Independent Minority Group said that he fully appreciated that there was a need to increase charges, however, he expressed his concern that where the increases were to be borne by sports clubs and organisations there was a danger of impacting on these organisations ability to operate.    It was noted that recent correspondence from the Leader of the Council in the Gwent Gazette had made reference to a rich sport and cultural heritage in the County Borough.
He expressed his concern that the proposals also included:-

· the closure of one cricket facility;

· the retention of playgrounds that were fit for purpose (the proposal, however, did not specify the areas that were to be retained); and

· there was a very strong inference that 3 grounds maintenance staff may lose their jobs.  
The Leader of the Independent Minority Group pointed out that if there were to be potential ground closures, a reduction in service and an expectation for clubs to share facilities Members should be provided with the details of the facilities that would be affected. He expressed his concern that Members were still being asked to make decisions very blindly even though there was a little more detail in the proposals than those produced for the 2014/15 savings proposals.
He continued by stating that if local sporting organisations/clubs were being asked to bear the burden of the savings proposals then in the interests of openness and transparency requested that the proposal be deferred pending a meeting with the Leadership, Executive Member and the Leader of the Independent Minority Group with all sporting organisations to provide an explanation on the proposals.

The Deputy Leader of the Council advised that if realistic charges had been applied in previous years this issue would not have arisen.  £8.4m was spent per year subsidising leisure services and whilst the Council did not want to make redundancies it was inevitable that there would be job losses due to this scale of cuts.  He also pointed out that leisure was a non-statutory service and that it would be inevitable that further savings would be required in future years.  However, these were the best options given the very challenging times.   
The Leader of the Independent Minority Group acknowledged the above comments but pointed out in considering the savings proposals a balance of services needed to be struck.
The Corporate Director Environment & Regeneration for clarity reported that there were currently 6 cricket facilities in use and 5 cricket clubs in operation.  Therefore, it was proposed to balance the number of cricket squares to clubs by proposing the closure of one facility.  He added that he was not aware of the closure of any football or rugby pitches but there would be a reduction of one bowling green.  The Head of Public Services pointed out that there was an expectation that sporting organisations/clubs would share facilities in order to allow the Council to ensure their efficient operation.
The Leader of Independent Minority Group reiterated the proposal for Members and officers meet with local clubs and organisations to discuss the proposals.  The Deputy Leader of the Labour Group pointed out that the Council had recently conducted one of the widest consultations in Wales in respect of the budgetary proposals which had resulted in considerable feedback.  Therefore, Members now needed to make a judgement and make decisions as a result.

The Executive Member – Financial Management and Strategy added that every member of sporting organisations/clubs had been provided with an opportunity to comment in respect of the budgetary proposals at the ‘Let’s Talk’ engagement events that were held recently.  He referred to the increase in charges for bowling and pointed out that for a reasonable increase i.e. £42.20 season ticket holders would be able to partake in this sporting activity for a period of 5 months.

Councillor Mrs. A. Lewis left the meeting at this juncture.

The Leader of the Council referred to the ‘Let’s Talk’ Engagement events and commended the members of the public and Members who had participated in these events.  However, he had been surprised that the only letter of complaint that had been received requesting that the Council meeting be postponed had been received from the leisure community.

The Leader of the Independent Minority Group pointed out that the fact that correspondence had been received from the leisure and sporting organisations indicated the level of concern towards the proposals.  He reiterated that senior politicians should meet with these organisations/clubs to provide an explanation.  He said that whilst he had no issues relating to the engagement process there were some decisions that were too major to be determined by only a few.
He continued by advising that following discussion one club had indicated that as a result of the proposals it would no longer be able subsidise under 8’s youth football and therefore, their main efforts would have to be directed towards supporting the senior side.  He, therefore, proposed a £30,000 increase in fees for grounds maintenance and a meeting be held with local clubs and sporting organisations to explain the proposals.
The Deputy Leader of the Council said that Council did not have the luxury of not reaching a conclusion in respect of the proposals.  He reiterated that consultation and engagement had taken place regarding the full range of proposals in order that the Council could achieve the £6.1m savings for 2015/16 financial year.
Council Design Principle - “We will work as ‘one council’ to understand our community’s needs” – a Member referred to the Council’s Design Principle above and asked that if the Council was taking account of ‘needs’ and not ‘wants’ who would decide these ‘needs’ because these differed from person to person.

The Deputy Leader of the Council stated that the design principle advised that the Council would engage with the public and make decisions based on the information provided taking into account the feeling of the community as the Council moved forward. He reiterated that no-one wanted to reduce the leisure service provision but it was now unfortunately at a point where non-statutory service proposals had to be considered.

CEX53 – Reduction in Courier Service – £12,000 saving – the Leader of the Independent Minority Group referred to the project timeline for removal of courier position and van i.e. December 2015 and pointed out that this would only result in a part year saving and the loss of income via the Service Level Agreements with schools.  He, therefore, proposed that the service continue at this current time and the proposal be re-considered during July/August 2015.

ENV001 – Withdrawal of Pest Control Service - £60,000 saving – a Member referred to the above proposal and advised at the Environment, Economy & Infrastructure Scrutiny Committee on 6th November, 2014 Members had recommended to revert back to free treatments for rats, cockroaches and bedbugs (as per the policy prior to May 2014) for the remainder of the SLA term (until end March 2018).  The loss of income would be traded off against savings elsewhere in the Department, with immediate implementation.

The Member continued by advising that members of the public did not use this service due to the additional charges imposed.  However, he referred to the proposal to withdraw from the Service Level Agreement and expressed his concern that Council may be subject to penalty clauses due to the cessation of the contract.
The Deputy Leader of the Council advised that if there was a shortfall in the funding target the department would need to identify alternative savings proposals.

Review Process and Provision of Additional Learning Needs - £150,000 saving – in reply to a question relating to how the £300,000 saving would be achieved over a two-year period, the Corporate Director Education explained that the service was currently funded on capacity and not on pupil numbers.  There were currently 6 resource bases 4 of which were operating at a 50% capacity level.  The Corporate Director advised that if the service was funded on pupil numbers this would release efficiency savings, a proportion of which would be provided as savings and the remainder reinvested to develop outreach from Pen-y-Cwm Special School and the Pupil Referral Unit.
With regard to consultation with head teachers, both primary and secondary heads had been consulted regarding the proposal and had been involved in the identification the service requirements.  It was noted that the ALN provision had been reviewed over previous years and it was now time to act on the results of those reviews.  These reviews had indicated that there was a need for quality outreach services and early assessment identification of ALN needs.

Head teachers had, therefore, agreed with the need to develop outreach services from Pen-y-Cwm Special School and the Pupil Referral Unit and had been made aware of the savings contribution from this action.

In reply to a further question, the Corporate Director Education confirmed that head teachers were very supportive of the principle of the proposal and the need to ensure that the resource operated as efficiently as possible and that outreach was further developed and a needs assessment unit established.

Councillor Mrs. A. Lewis returned to the meeting at this juncture.

The Leader of the Independent Minority Group said that if an assurance was received that there would be no facility closure involved as part of the proposal he would not question its validity if head teachers were supportive of this proposal.
The Corporate Director Education concluded by stating that she would establish a head teacher stakeholder group as soon as further detail around the financial modelling was available and gave an assurance that head teachers would be consulted throughout the process.
SS53 - Review Operating Model of Cwrt Mytton – Saving £60,000 – the Leader of the Independent Minority Group expressed his surprise at this proposal especially as the service had recently undergone a service efficiency review which had resulted in significant savings in the 2014/15 financial year.  He, therefore, proposed that the preferred option i.e. that the service remain within local authority be supported.

The Corporate Director of Social Services explained that a Scrutiny Task and Finish Group had been established to investigate a range of options for service delivery.  The Corporate Director advised that if the proposal to outsource was accepted, the savings accrued would relate to in-house management savings. It was noted that the staff would transfer to the new provider under TUPE on the same terms and conditions.  
CEX1 – Reduction in the Number of Portfolio Executive Members by 2 - £25,000 saving – the Leader of the Independent Minority Group said that it was pleasing to note the proposed reduction in the number of Portfolio Executive Members.  However, the Independent Minority Group proposed that there be a reduction of 4 Executive Members (the Executive would then operate with 5 Portfolio Holders plus the Leader).  This proposal would double the proposed savings level and rank the Council in terms of percentage of Councillors at 14.3% - 12th in Wales along with RCT & Caerphilly.
The Deputy Leader of the Council referred to the proposal and said that the Labour Group had taken into account the views of the public in relation to this proposal and felt that the current number of Senior Responsibility Allowances allocated by the Independent Remuneration Panel for Wales (the body responsible for setting the requirement level) was correct.  However, he concluded by pointing out that it was at the discretion of individual Members whether to accept these allowances.
The Leader of the Independent Minority Group advised that the role of an Executive Member was a full-time job and the demands of the role were phenomenal.  He pointed out that he did not have a problem with level of expenses being paid but felt that some portfolio holders were not fully undertaking the duties of the role (this was the reason that he was strongly in favour of a competency framework being implemented).  He concluded by stating that in his opinion the Executive would be able to operate efficiently with a Committee of 6 and, therefore, reiterated the proposal to reduce the number of Executive Members by 4.  
CEX3 – Review of Civic Car Provision - £15,000 saving – the Leader of the Independent Minority Group pointed out that the lease on the Civic Car was due to expire in March 2015 and proposed that it was now opportune time to cease the service in its entirety and thus achieve a £66,000 saving.
The Deputy Leader of the Council explained that the service provision would be reduced and the vehicle used in a more efficient manner in order to reduce expenditure.  He stated that Members had felt that because the car was linked to the Mayoral function it was important provision which enhanced the function.  The Leader of the Council pointed out that Blaenau Gwent was not the only authority in Wales to have this provision.
Cease Deputy Mayor Role/Review Mayoral Role and Reduce Civic Hospitality Budget and Personal Allowances - £25,000 saving – the Leader of the Independent Minority Group referred to the Mayor’s allowance in the sum of £26,670 and proposed that the allowance be reduced by £6,670 and a flat allowance of £20,000 be provided.
It was noted that the proposals relating to the Civic Car, (cessation of service), Executive Members (reduce by 4 in number) and the Mayor’s allowance would achieve a combined saving of £98,000.
Councillor K. Brown left the meeting at this juncture.
Proposals to Consolidate Functions – the Leader of the Independent Minority Group pointed out that there were a number of proposals contained in the document which related to the consolidation of functions in order to achieve savings.  However, mindful of the extent of these consolidations the suggested loss of full time equivalents (FTE’s) seemed very low (i.e. in some instances there was only one and in other instances there were two). These consolidations included Policy & Strategy Capacity, Maximise Efficiencies of I Trent System, and Consolidate Procurement & Commissioning Staff across the Council, Consolidate Means Testing Teams in Benefits/Social Services, Consolidate Finance Functions between Resources & Social Services; Consolidate Policy & Strategy Capacity and Performance and Improvement Capacity across the Council.
Councillor K. Brown returned to the meeting at this juncture.

The Leader of the Independent Minority Group said that quite often Members were asked if they did not support the savings proposals to provide alternative proposals. Whilst Executive Members, Leader, Deputy Leader had access to officers at a senior level and had the opportunity to question budget holders throughout the year, this opportunity was not afforded to the Independent Minority Group.  He, therefore, asked the Chief Executive whether it would be possible for budget holders to meet with the Independent Minority Group in order that Members could also play a significant role in this process because it was felt that a number of the savings proposals that have been agreed in the current financial year were unachievable and would result in shortfall in the savings target.
He continued by explaining that the existing mechanism – the Financial Planning Focus Group the purpose of which should be used to monitor progress against budgets and consider savings proposals was not a credible mechanism.  To date the Group had only twice this year i.e. July and November the first time the meeting lasted 30 minutes and the second 50 minutes and the December Meeting had been cancelled due to unforeseen circumstances.  
The Deputy Leader of the Council pointed out that savings proposals put forward by the Independent Minority Group today would result in a larger shortfall whilst the proposals agreed by the Labour Group would total £6.1m. (the required amount). An on-going programme of enhancement and improvement was taking place, meetings of the Financial Planning Focus Group were convened and Members received regular reports.  In addition, Scrutiny Members were not being denuded of this information because it had been reported consistently throughout the year.
The Leader of the Independent Minority Group pointed out that this was the first occasion when Members had had the opportunity to peruse the proposed saving proposals.  He reiterated that the Financial Planning Focus Group had originally been established to monitor progress on savings, and information but this mechanism was not working and suggested that an alternative mechanism be immediately established to undertake this area of work and look at all aspects in terms of the consolidation of these functions.
The Deputy Leader of the Council agreed that the Financial Planning Focus Group may need to be reviewed.  With regard to the consolidation proposals he pointed out that this would result in more than one member of staff being affected.  However, he concluded by stating that the Council had been extremely transparent.
The Leader of the Council pointed out that Members had had every opportunity to scrutinise these proposals at the Joint Scrutiny Committee held on 15th December, 2014 but no comments were received.  He added that the Leader of the Independent Minority Group was also the Vice-Chair of the Financial Planning Focus Group and a meeting could have been arranged to discuss and refine the mechanism.

The Leader of the Independent Minority Group stated that if an alternative mechanism was established it needed to be more credible than the Financial Planning Focus Group and he hoped that his Group would be involved in these discussions.  However, there was a need to commence this process and work immediately in order that there was sufficient time to make an impact prior to the Council Tax Setting process in February 2015.
The Deputy Leader of the Council pointed out that the Council was continually seeking to enhance the process, however, the savings proposals should not come as a surprise because a number of the proposals had been suggested (but not supported by Members) previously.

ENV20 & 21b – Home to School and Home to College Transport – for clarity the Chief Finance Officer re-confirmed that the proposals were accepted and pointed out that no savings for these proposals would be achieved during 2015/16 due to the lead-in time for implementation. 
A recorded vote was then taken in respect of the 2015/16 savings proposals outlined above.

Councillors Opposed to the 2015/16 Savings Proposals 

Councillors G. Collier, N. Daniels, D. Hancock, D. Jones, C. Meredith, G. Thomas and W. J. Williams.

Councillors in Support of the 2015/16 Savings Proposals

Councillors G. Bartlett, M. Bartlett, Mrs. K. Bender, K. Chaplin, B. Clements, D. Coughlin, M. Cross, M. Dally, K. Hayden, Mrs. A. Hobbs, M. Holland, M. J. Lewis, Mrs. A. Lewis, H. McCarthy, J. McIlwee, J. Morgan, D. Owens, B. Pagett, Mrs. D. Rowberry, B. Scully, B. Sutton, S. Thomas, Mrs. C. Tidey, H. Trollope, D. White, D. Wilkshire, B. Willis, Mrs. L. Winnett.

The following Member abstained from voting – Councillor K. Brown due to his declaration of interest.

RESOLVED, subject to the foregoing, that the report be accepted and 
· The savings proposals for the 2015/16 revenue budgets, outlined in Section 12 of the report be approved;

· The timescales for the Life Leisure Trust to consider the proposed reduction in the management fee (Paragraph 12.2) be noted;

· Some of the in-year cost pressures be agreed to be funded (Paragraph 12.6);

· The level of protection for the individual Schools Budget identified in Paragraph 7.9 be agreed;

· The updated Medium Term Financial Strategy outlined in Section 13 of the report be agreed;

· Further reports in relation to the savings proposals for 2016/17 and 2017/18 (as identified in Appendix 7) be considered in due course; and
· The sum of £172,000 be set aside as a contingency to help mitigate against savings implementation delays (as outlined in Paragraph 10.2 of the report).

A further vote was, thereupon, taken in respect of increasing the Council Tax by 2.6% when this was unanimously,

FURTHER RESOLVED accordingly.

It was noted that a report would be submitted to a February Meeting of the Council outlining the statutory recommendation to set the Council Tax.


	

	19.

(a)

(b)

(c)

	MEMBERSHIPS/SUBSCRIPTIONS ETC.
Consideration was given to:-

LEA Representative on Governing Bodies
These vacancies were currently under review following the formation of the Local Authority School Governors Working Group.
Aneurin Bevan Community Health Council

There were no nominations received to replace Councillor Anita Hobbs on the Aneurin Bevan Community Health Council. 

Life Leisure Trust Board

A verbal nomination was sought to replace Councillor N. Daniels on the above vote.

The Deputy Leader of the Council proposed that Councillor M. Cross be appointed.  This proposal was seconded.

Upon a vote being taken it was unanimously,

RESOLVED that Councillor M. Cross be appointed as a representative on the Life Leisure Trust Board.

	


